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?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S STORY..His love on him took pity and wept for his dismay, ii. 210..Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the,
i. 230..? ? ? ? ? Who dares with them to cope draws death upon himself; Yea, of the deadly lance incontinent he's slain..So she sent for him in
private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so thou canst but keep a secret.' He promised her all that she desired and she discovered to
him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will marry thee to her and commit to thee the governance of her affair and make thee king
and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to uphold all that she should order him, and she said to him, 'Go forth to such an one of the
neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on the morrow she made ready bales and gear and presents and bestowed on him a great
matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..Then he bade fetch the youth; so they brought him before him and the viziers said, "O base
of origin, out on thee! Thy term is at hand and the earth hungereth for thy body, so it may devour it." But he answered them, saying, "Death is not
in your word nor in your envy; nay, it is an ordinance written upon the forehead; wherefore, if aught be written upon my forehead, needs must it
come to pass, and neither endeavour nor thought-taking nor precaution will deliver me therefrom; [but it will surely happen] even as happened to
King Ibrahim and his son." Quoth the king, "Who was King Ibrahim and who was his son?" And the youth said, "O king,.King's Daughter of
Baghdad, El Abbas and the, iii. 53..? ? ? ? ? Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or blackness of
the eyes;.His story troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore enraged against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head;
whereupon one recited the following verses:.?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..? ? ? ? ? Tell me, was ever yet a mortal
spared of thee?.The folk took compassion on him and gave him to eat and drink and he abode with them awhile. Then he questioned them of the
way that led to the kingdom of his uncle Belehwan, but told them not that he was his uncle. So they taught him the way and he ceased not to go
barefoot, till he drew near his uncle's capital, and he naked and hungry, and indeed his body was wasted and his colour changed. He sat down at the
gate of the city, and presently up came a company of King Belehwan's chief officers, who were out a-hunting and wished to water their horses. So
they lighted down to rest and the youth accosted them, saying, 'I will ask you of somewhat, wherewith do ye acquaint me.' Quoth they, 'Ask what
thou wilt.' And he said, 'Is King Belehwan well?' They laughed at him and answered, 'What a fool art thou, O youth! Thou art a stranger and a
beggar, and what concern hast thou with the king's health?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, he is my uncle;' whereat they marvelled and said, 'It was one
question (135) and now it is become two.' Then said they to him, 'O youth, it is as thou wert mad. Whence pretendest thou to kinship with the king?
Indeed, we know not that he hath aught of kinsfolk, except a brother's son, who was prisoned with him, and he despatched him to wage war upon
the infidels, so that they slew him.' 'I am he,' answered Melik Shah, 'and they slew me not, but there betided me this and that.'.Your coming
to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! Fair welcome!" I hail, iii. 136..Then she changed the measure and improvised the following:.Quoth the king,
"Belike, if I hear this story, I shall gain wisdom from it; so I will not hasten in the slaying of this vizier, nor will I put him to death before the thirty
days have expired." Then he gave him leave to withdraw, and he went away to his own house..Accordingly El Merouzi repaired to the market and
fetching that which he sought, returned to Er Razi's house, where he found the latter cast down in the vestibule, with his beard tied and his eyes
shut; and indeed, his colour was paled and his belly blown out and his limbs relaxed. So he deemed him in truth dead and shook him; but he spoke
not; and he took a knife and pricked him in the legs, but he stirred not. Then said Er Razi, 'What is this, O fool?' And El Merouzi answered,
'Methought thou wast dead in very sooth.' Quoth Er Razi, 'Get thee to seriousness and leave jesting.' So he took him up and went with him to the
market and collected [alms] for him that day till eventide, when he carried him back to his lodging and waited till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? Upon that
day my loves my presence did depart;.So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him that which the old woman
had taught him; whereat the vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man, who seeth in his house four holes, and in each a viper
offering to come out and kill him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be stopped but with the ends of two staves? How shall he
stop all the holes and deliver himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there betided him [of concern] what made him forget the first
and he said to the vizier, 'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the vizier, 'and bring me the answer, or I will seize thy
good.'.There was once aforetime a chief officer [of police] and there passed by him one day a Jew, with a basket in his hand, wherein were five
thousand dinars; whereupon quoth the officer to one of his slaves, "Canst thou make shift to take that money from yonder Jew's basket?" "Yes,"
answered he, nor did he tarry beyond the next day before he came to his master, with the basket in his hand. So (quoth the officer) I said to him,
"Go, bury it in such a place." So he went and buried it and returned and told me. Hardly had he done this when there arose a clamour and up came
the Jew, with one of the king's officers, avouching that the money belonged to the Sultan and that he looked to none but us for it. We demanded of
him three days' delay, as of wont, and I said to him who had taken the money, "Go and lay somewhat in the Jew's house, that shall occupy him with
himself." So he went and played a fine trick, to wit, he laid in a basket a dead woman's hand, painted [with henna] and having a gold seal- ring on
one of the fingers, and buried the basket under a flagstone in the Jew's house. Then came we and searched and found the basket, whereupon we
straightway clapped the Jew in irons for the murder of a woman..Then the eunuchs went forth, that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the
brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and bladders of musk and fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and
ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they cleansed their heads and clipped their hair. When they came forth of the
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bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the kings of the Chosroes; and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress
charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts. Moreover, they both encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of
price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great jewels such as amazed the wit and the eye, and the thought was
bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and the moon. Before them they kindled lighted flambeaux in
torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes sharper than drawn swords and the lashes of their eyelids
ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed gracefully and their eyes wantoned. And the slave-girls came to
meet them with instruments of music..Your water I'll leave without drinking, for there, i. 210..? ? ? ? ? O Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects;
For justice, indeed, of thy nature's a trait..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).? ? ? ? ? b. The Falcon and the Birds clii.45.
Ali Shir (230) and Zumurrud dlxix.As the version of the sixth and seventh voyages of Sindbad the Sailor contained in (197) the Calcutta Edition
(1814-18) of the first two hundred Nights and in the text of the Voyages published by M. Langles (Paris, 1814) differs very materially from that of
the complete Calcutta (1839-42) Edition (198) (which is, in this case, practically identical with those of Boulac and Breslau), adopted by me as my
standard text in the translation of "The Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night," the story of the seventh voyage in particular turning upon an
altogether different set of incidents, related nearly as in the old version of M. Galland, I now give a translation of the text of the two voyages in
question afforded by the Calcutta (1814-18) Edition, corrected and completed by collation with that of M. Langles, from which it differs only in
being slightly less full. It will be observed that in this version of the story the name Sindbad is reserved for the Sailor, the porter being called
Hindbad..Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban set out, as we have said, with their troops, who were of the doughtiest of
the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship, [and fared on till they drew near the Crescent Mountain], When the news
of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the troops, who were twenty thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for
departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know that thou art presently my life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are
gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the victory over them and am preserved alive, I will set all the kings of
the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she shook her head and wept; and he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the
mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never again see the land of men! Can any one part with his life? So give ear
unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..HAROUN ER RESHID AND THE WOMAN OF THE BARMECIDES. (84).? ? ? ?
? r. The Man who saw the Night of Power dxcvi.? ? ? ? ? o. The King's Son and the Merchant's Wife dccccxciii.When it was the fourth day, the
fourth vizier, whose name was Zoushad, made his appearance and prostrating himself to the king, said to him, "O king, suffer not the talk of yonder
youth to delude thee, for that he is not a truth-teller. So long as he abideth on life, the folk will not give over talking nor will thy heart cease to be
occupied with him." "By Allah," cried the king, "thou sayst sooth and I will cause fetch him this day and slay him before me." Then he commanded
to bring the youth; so they brought him in shackles and he said to him, "Out on thee! Thinkest thou to appease my heart with thy prate, whereby the
days are spent in talk? I mean to slay thee this day and be quit of thee." "O king," answered the youth, "it is in thy power to slay me whensoever
thou wilt, but haste is of the fashion of the base and patience of that of the noble. If thou put me to death, thou wilt repent, and if thou desire to
bring me back to life, thou wilt not be able thereunto. Indeed, whoso acteth hastily in an affair, there befalleth him what befell Bihzad, son of the
king." Quoth the king, "And what is his story?" "O king," replied the young treasurer,.? ? ? ? ? Except I be appointed a day [to end my pain], I'll
weep until mine eyelids with blood their tears ensue..? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Peace upon thee! Ah, how bitter
were the severance from thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.Azadbekht and his Son, History of King, i. 61.? ? ? ?
? The flames of long desire wax on me day by day And far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..? ? ? ? ? How many a king for my sweet sake
with other kings hath vied, Still craving union with me and suing for my sight!.? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my friends for thee I did forsake And left
them weeping tears that poured as 'twere a tide..19. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn cclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Our loves are joined
and cruelty at last is done away; Ay, and the cup of love-delight 'twixt us doth circulate..When they heard me speak in Arabic, one of them came up
to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye and what country is this?' 'O my
brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields; and whilst we were thus engaged
to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder mountain. So we came to it and finding
thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy history and tell us how thou camest hither
and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till now known any make his way thence to
us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate and my spirits revived and I was
refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By Allah, this is none other than a
marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried me before their king, and I
kissed his hand and saluted him..Then they went on a little, and thieves met them and despoiling them of that which remained with them, stripped
them of their raiment and took the children from them; whereupon the woman wept and said to her husband, 'O man, put away from thee this folly
and arise, let us follow the thieves, so haply they may have compassion on us and restore the children to us.' 'O woman,' answered he, 'have
patience, for he who doth evil shall be requited with evil and his wickedness shall revert upon him. Were I to follow them, most like one of them
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would take his sword and smite off my head and slay me; but have patience, for the issue of patience is praised.' Then they fared on till they drew
near a village in the land of Kirman, and by it a river of water. So he said to his wife, 'Abide thou here, whilst I enter the village and look us out a
place wherein we may take up our lodging.' And he left her by the water and entered the village..Presently, up came a horseman in quest of water,
so he might water his horse. He saw the woman and she was pleasing in his sight; so he said to her, 'Arise, mount with me and I will take thee to
wife and entreat thee kindly.' Quoth she, 'Spare me, so may God spare thee! Indeed, I have a husband.' But he drew his sword and said to her, 'An
thou obey me not, I will smite thee and kill thee.' When she saw his malice, she wrote on the ground in the sand with her finger, saying, 'O Abou
Sabir, thou hast not ceased to be patient, till thy wealth is gone from thee and thy children and [now] thy wife, who was more precious in thy sight
than everything and than all thy wealth, and indeed thou abidest in thy sorrow all thy life long, so thou mayst see what thy patience will profit thee.'
Then the horseman took her, and setting her behind him, went his way..God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.Let
destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare, iii. 211.86. Omar ben el Khettab and the Young Bedouin cccxcv.When her husband heard this,
he said to her, 'What is thy name and what are the names of thy father and mother?' She told him their names and her own, whereby he knew that it
was she whose belly he had slit and said to her, 'And where are thy father and mother?' 'They are both dead,' answered she, and he said, 'I am that
journeyman who slit thy belly.' Quoth she, 'Why didst thou that?' And he replied, 'Because of a saying I heard from the wise woman.' 'What was it?'
asked his wife, and he said, 'She avouched that thou wouldst play the harlot with a hundied men and that I should after take thee to wife.' Quoth
she, 'Ay, I have whored it with a hundred men, no more and no less, and behold, thou hast married me.' 'Moreover,' continued her husband, 'the
wise woman foresaid, also, that thou shouldst die, at the last of thy life, of the bite of a spider. Indeed, her saying hath been verified of the harlotry
and the marriage, and I fear lest her word come true no less in the matter of thy death.'.So, when they had made an end of eating and drinking, the
young man asked his host for the story, and he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of loathliness and foul
favour; and I had brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to show them kindness, to my
exclusion, and employ me, in their room [in menial service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray and he said to
me, "Go thou forth in quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to this and
reviled me and insisted upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and taking a
riding-camel, mounted her and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my night [and
the next day] and coming at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old man, and
became his guest..?STORY OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.? ? ? ? ? m. The Thirteenth
Officer's Story dccccxxxix.THE MERCHANT OF CAIRO AND THE FAVOURITE OF THE KHALIF EL MAMOUN EL HAKIM BI
AMRILLAH. (180).Therewith Wekhimeh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off the cup, ordered her twenty dresses of Greek brocade
and a tray, wherein were thirty thousand dinars. Then she gave the cup to Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who took it and said, 'O my
lady Tuhfeh, sing to me on the gillyflower.' Quoth she 'Hearkening and obedience,' and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? My juice among
kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I betwixt friends, young and old..? ? ? ? ? i. King Ibrahim and his Son cccclxxi.? ? ? ? ? d. The
Fourth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.When the evening evened, the king let call his vizier and he presented himself before him, whereupon he
required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king. that.When it was the Nine hundred and
thirtieth Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso
will be warned and an admonishment to whoso will be admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with
the king and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and
their cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known. Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do
they watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this.
Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress,
thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of understanding to be silent concerning them.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth
Brother clviii.When King Shehriyar heard his brother's words, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had wished, O my
brother. So praised be God who hath brought about union between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains and notables,
and they married the two brothers to the two sisters. The contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of silk and satin on
those who were present, whilst the city was decorated and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier and chamberlain
and deputy to decorate his palace and the folk of the city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King Shehriyar bade slaughter
sheep and get up kitchens and made bride-feasts and fed all comers, high and low..24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.Wind of the
East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204, 271..Quoth Selim to her, 'It is for thee to decide and excellent is that which
thou counsellest; so let us do this, in the name of God the Most High, trusting in Him for grace and guidance.' So they arose and took the richest of
their clothes and the lightest of that which was in their treasuries of jewels and things of price and gathered together a great matter. Then they
equipped them ten mules and hired them servants of other than the people of the country; and Selim bade his sister Selma don man's apparel. Now
she was the likest of all creatures to him, so that, [when she was clad in man's attire,] the folk knew no difference between them, extolled be the
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perfection of Him who hath no like, there is no God but He! Then he bade her mount a horse, whilst he himself bestrode another, and they set out,
under cover of the night. None of their family nor of the people of their house knew of them; so they fared on into the wide world of God and gave
not over going night and day two months' space, at the end of which time they came to a city on the sea-shore of the land of Mekran, by name Es
Sherr, and it is the first city in Sind..The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his father brought him those riches
and his wealth waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left not the presence of the
Commander of the Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live the most delightsome of
lives, he and she and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to the mercy of God the
Most High. After awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them expiations and nativities.
(45) Then his children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while his wealth waxed and his
case flourished. He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his slave-girl Sitt el Milah, and they
abode, he and they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and
extolled be the perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..As for the man, he committed his
affair to God the Most High, relying upon Him for deliverance, and said in himself, 'What is this affair?' Then he did away the leaves from himself
and rising, saw great plenty of men's bones there, of those whom the lion had devoured. He looked again and saw a heap of gold lying alongside a
girdle; (140) whereat he marvelled and gathering up the gold in his skirts, went forth of the thicket and fled in affright at hazard, turning neither to
the right nor to the left, in his fear of the lion; till he came to a village and cast himself down, as he were dead. He lay there till the day appeared
and he was rested from his fatigue, when he arose and burying the gold, entered the village. Thus God gave him relief and he came by the gold.".? ?
? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dcxvi.When three nights had passed over her with their days of the second month, she despaired of him and
her tears dried not up. Then she resolved to take up her abode in the city and making choice of a dwelling, removed thither. The folk resorted to her
from all parts, to sit with her and hearken to her speech and witness her good breeding; nor was it but a little while ere the king of the city died and
the folk fell out concerning whom they should invest with the kingship after him, so that strife was like to betide between them. However, the men
of judgment and understanding and the folk of experience counselled them to make the youth king who had lost his brother, for that they doubted
not but Selma was a man. They all consented unto this and betaking themselves to Selma, proffered her the kingship. She refused, but they were
instant with her, till she consented, saying in herself, 'My sole desire in [accepting] the kingship is [to find] my brother.' Then they seated her on the
throne of the kingdom and set the crown on her head, whereupon she addressed herself to the business of administration and to the ordinance of the
affairs of the people; and they rejoiced in her with the utmost joy..? ? ? ? ? Love no light matter is, O folk, nor are the woe and care And blame a
little thing to brook that unto it pertain..The first who sought her in marriage was King Nebhan of Mosul, who came to her with a great company,
bringing with him an hundred she-camels laden with musk and aloes-wood and ambergris and as many laden with camphor and jewels and other
hundred laden with silver money and yet other hundred laden with raiment of silken and other stuffs and brocade, besides an hundred slave-girls
and an hundred magnificent horses of swift and generous breeds, completely housed and accoutred, as they were brides; and all this he laid before
her father, demanding her of him in marriage. Now King Ins ben Cais had bound himself by an oath that he would not marry his daughter but to
him whom she should choose; so, when King Nebhan sought her in marriage, her father went in to her and consulted her concerning his affair. She
consented not and he repeated to Nebhan that which she said, whereupon he departed from him. After this came King Behram, lord of the White
Island, with riches more than the first; but she accepted not of him and he returned, disappointed; nor did the kings give over coming to her father,
on her account, one after other, from the farthest of the lands and the climes, each glorying in more (54) than those who forewent him; but she paid
no heed unto any of one them..Meanwhile, El Abbas betook himself to his father's camp, which was pitched in the Green Meadow, by the side of
the Tigris, and none might make his way between the tents, for the much interlacement of the tent-ropes. When the prince reached the first of the
tents, the guards and servants came out to meet him from all sides and escorted him till he drew near the sitting-place of his father, who knew of his
coming. So he issued forth of his pavilion and coming to meet his son, kissed him and made much of him. Then they returned together to the royal
pavilion and when they had seated themselves and the guards had taken up their station in attendance on them, the king said to El Abbas, "O my
son, make ready thine affair, so we may go to our own land, for that the folk in our absence are become as they were sheep without a shepherd." El
Abbas looked at his father and wept till he swooned away, and when he recovered from his swoon, he improvised and recited the following
verses:.76. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant ccclxxxix.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Chief of the Boulac Police dcv.? ? ? ? ? My tears flow still,
nor aye of bitterness I'm quit, Bewildered as I am betwixten hope and fear..113. The Angel of Death with the Proud King and the Devout Man
cccclxii.Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and his, i. 150..? ? ? ? ? t. The Sandalwood Merchant and the Sharpers dccccxcviii.Thereat Queen
Zelzeleh was moved to exceeding delight and bidding her treasuress bring a basket, wherein were fifty pairs of bracelets and the like number of
earrings, all of gold, set with jewels of price, the like whereof nor men nor Jinn possessed, and an hundred robes of coloured brocade and an
hundred thousand dinars, gave the whole to Tuhfeh. Then she passed the cup to her sister Sherareh, who had in her hand a stalk of narcissus; so she
took it from her and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised and
sang the following verses:.38. The Lover who feigned himself a Thief to save his Mistress's Honour dlvii.? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf
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dcxxx.?OF CLEMENCY..Presently, his friends and acquaintances among the merchants and people of the market began to come up to him, by
ones and twos, to give him joy, and said to him, laughing, "God's blessing on thee! Where an the sweetmeats? Where is the coffee? (262) It would
seem thou hast forgotten us; surely, the charms of the bride have disordered thy reason and taken thy wit, God help thee! Well, well; we give thee
joy, we give thee joy." And they made mock of him, whilst he gave them no answer and was like to tear his clothes and weep for vexation. Then
they went away from him, and when it was the hour of noon, up came his mistress, trailing her skirts and swaying in her gait, as she were a
cassia-branch in a garden. She was yet more richly dressed and adorned and more bewitching (263) in her symmetry and grace than on the previous
day, so that she made the passers stop and stand in ranks to look on her..One day, there came a traveller and seeing the picture, said, 'There is no
god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent for him and questioned him of the affair of the picture and where was he who had
wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two brothers and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in love with the king's daughter
of the country, and it is she who is the original of the portrait. In every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I follow him, and long is my
journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs must I travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and store of riches and
journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor did he win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the King of Hind and
he also heard of him..74. The Devout Woman and the Two Wicked Elders dclix.Trust in God, Of, 114..Meanwhile, Aboulhusn gave not over
snoring in his sleep, till the day broke and the rising of the sun drew near, when a waiting-woman came up to him and said to him, "O our lord [it is
the hour of] the morning- prayer." When he heard the girl's words, he laughed and opening his eyes, turned them about the place and found himself
in an apartment the walls whereof were painted with gold and ultramarine and its ceiling starred with red gold. Around it were sleeping-chambers,
with curtains of gold-embroidered silk let down over their doors, and all about vessels of gold and porcelain and crystal and furniture and carpets
spread and lamps burning before the prayer-niche and slave-girls and eunuchs and white slaves and black slaves and boys and pages and attendants.
When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said, "By Allah, either I am dreaming, or this is Paradise and the Abode of Peace!" (18) And
he shut his eyes and went to sleep again. Quoth the waiting-woman, "O my lord, this is not of thy wont, O Commander of the
Faithful!".Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?"
Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my
slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said
to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down
on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine
that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he
awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin,
"I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".Meanwhile,
the news spread abroad that Bihzad, son of the king, was lost, whereupon his father sent letters in quest of him [to all the kings and amongst others
to him with whom he was imprisoned]. When the letter reached the latter, he praised God the Most High for that he had not anydele hastened in
Bihzad's affair and letting bring him before himself, said to him, 'Art thou minded to destroy thyself?' Quoth Bihzad, '[I did this] for fear of
reproach;' and the king said, 'An thou fear reproach, thou shouldst not practise haste [in that thou dost]; knowest thou not that the fruit of haste is
repentance? If we had hasted, we also, like unto thee, we had repented.'.Then he bade take her away; so she was carried to her chamber and he sent
her a black slave-girl, with a casket, wherein were three thousand dinars and a carcanet of gold, set with pearls, great and small, and jewels, worth
other three thousand, saying to her, "The slave-girl and that which is with her are a gift from me to thee." When she heard this, she said, "God
forbid that I should be consoled for the love of my lord and my master, though with the earth full of gold!" And she improvised and recited the
following verses:.Then I arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear and
hunger. He rejoiced in my return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went and finding the tree torn up
by the roots, doubted not but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what had befallen me and he
marvelled exceedingly and rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me up with him on an
elephant and we rode till we came to the elephants' burial-place..Now the lodging in question adjoined the king's house, and whilst the merchant
was rejoicing in this and saying, 'Verily, my luck hath returned and I shall live in this king's shadow the rest of my life,' he espied an opening
walled up with stones and clay. So he pulled out the stones and clearing away the earth from the opening, found that it was a window giving upon
the lodging of the king's women. When he saw this, he was affrighted and rising in haste, fetched clay and stopped it up again. But one of the
eunuchs saw him and misdoubting of him, repaired to the Sultan and told him of this. So he came and seeing the stones pulled out, was wroth with
the merchant and said to him, 'Is this my recompense from thee, that thou seekest to violate my harem?' And he bade pluck out his eyes. So they
did as he commanded and the merchant took his eyes in his hand and said, 'How long [wilt thou afflict me], O star of ill-omen? First my wealth and
now my life!' And he bewailed himself, saying, 'Endeavour profiteth me nought against evil fortune. The Compassionate aided me not and
endeavour was useless.'.When the Khalif returned from the chase, he betook himself to Tuhfeh's pavilion and bringing out the key, opened the door
and went in to her. She rose to receive him and kissed his hand, and he took her to his breast and seated her on his knee. Then food was brought to
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them and they ate and washed their hands; after which she took the lute and sang, till Er Reshid was moved to sleep. When she was ware of this,
she left singing and told him her adventure with the Lady Zubeideh, saying, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I would have thee do me a favour and
heal my heart and accept my intercession and reject not my word, but go forthright to the Lady Zubeideh's lodging.' Now this talk befell after he
had stripped himself naked and she also had put off her clothes; and he said, 'Thou shouldst have named this before we stripped ourselves naked.'
But she answered, saying, ' O Commander of the Faithful, I did this not but in accordance with the saying of the poet in the following
verses:.Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi
say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual
revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives
and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled,
whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten
aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers
with the money-changer and the ass.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother ci.When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy
sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the singer and the druggist. So he called the vizier and bade him tell the story. "It is
well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.Forehead, Of that which is written on the, i. 136..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of
the Jinn dcclxxviii.53. King Kelyaad (231) of Hind and his Vizier Shimas dcix.? ? ? ? ? Desire hath left me wasted, afflicted, sore afraid, For the
spy knows the secret whereof I do complain..165. Ibrahim and Jemileh dcccciii.Accordingly, they all went in to the king one day (and Abou
Temam was present among them,) and mentioned the affair of the damsel, the king's daughter of the Turks, and enlarged upon her charms, till the
king's heart was taken with her and he said to them, 'We will send one to demand her in marriage for us; but who shall be our messenger?' Quoth
the viziers, 'There is none for this business but Abou Temam, by reason of his wit and good breeding;' and the king said, 'Indeed, even as ye say,
none is fitting for this affair but he.' Then he turned to Abou Temam and said to him, 'Wilt thou not go with my message and seek me [in marriage]
the king's daughter of the Turks?' and he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience, O king.'.Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the
eyes; For the seeker there are black-eyed girls and boys of Paradise.".161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the
History of King Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers dcccxciz.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Physician Douban xi.Calcutta
(1814-18) Text. 183.When the messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an
exceeding joy and occupied himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king,
know that Isfehend the Vizier is thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee
[is a trick; so] rejoice thou not therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened
[not] to his Vizier's speech, but made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his thought], busied himself with that which he was
about of eating and drinking and merrymaking and delight.When they reached the city, the king heard of their coming and commanded that they
should attend him with what befitted [of their merchandise]. So they presented themselves before him, [and the boy with them,] whom when the
king saw, he said to them, "To whom belongeth this boy?" And they answered, "O king, we were going in such a road, when there came out upon
us a sort of robbers; so we made war upon them and overcame them and took this boy prisoner. Then we questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy
father?' and he answered, 'I am the captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I would fain have this boy." And the captain of the caravan said,
"God maketh thee gift of him, O king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then the king dismissed [the people of] the caravan and let carry the
youth into his palace and he became as one of the servants, what while his father the king knew not that he was his son. As time went on, the king
observed in him good breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he pleased him; so he committed his treasuries to his charge and
straitened the viziers' hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth therefrom except by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode
a number of years and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in well-doing..When the king heard this story, he smiled and it
pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.? ? ? ? ? My favours I
deny not all the year; Though cessation be desired, I nothing heed..Ill Effects of Precipitation, Of the, i. 98..The damsel rejoiced, when the old man
returned to her with the lute, and taking it from him, tuned its strings and sang the following verses:.So he was concerned with an exceeding
concern for his lack of travel and discovered this to his father, who said to him, "O my son, why do I see thee chagrined?" And he answered, "I
would fain travel." Quoth Aboulhusn, "O my son, none travelleth save those whose occasion is urgent and those who are compelled thereunto [by
need]. As for thee, O my son, thou enjoyest ample fortune; so do thou content thyself with that which God hath given thee and be bounteous [unto
others], even as He hath been bounteous unto thee; and afflict not thyself with the toil and hardship of travel, for indeed it is said that travel is a
piece of torment." (5) But the youth said, "Needs must I travel to Baghdad, the abode of peace.".? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my heart is
hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but obey..29. The City of Irem cclxxvi.Now she was righteous in all her
dealings and swerved not from one word; (3) so, when he saw that she consented not unto him, he misdoubted that she would tell his brother, when
he returned from his journey, and said to her, 'An thou consent not to this whereof I require thee, I will cause thee fall into suspicion and thou wilt
perish.' Quoth she, 'Be God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) [judge] betwixt me and thee, and know that, shouldst thou tear me limb
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from limb, I would not consent to that whereto thou biddest me.' His folly (4) persuaded him that she would tell her husband; so, of his exceeding
despite, he betook himself to a company of people in the mosque and told them that he had witnessed a man commit adultery with his brother's
wife. They believed his saying and took act of his accusation and assembled to stone her. Then they dug her a pit without the city and seating her
therein, stoned her, till they deemed her dead, when they left her..? ? ? ? ? Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight In waiting
for the unkept tryst doth watch the weary night!.Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated himself to him
and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame me for
delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed they
come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood and
rid the folk of thy prate.".Meanwhile, Selim abode with the cook a whole year's space, earning him two dinars every day; and when his affair was
prolonged, the cook inclined unto him and took compassion on him, on condition that, if he let him go, he should not discover his fashion to the
Sultan, for that it was his wont every little while to entrap a man and carry him to his house and slay him and take his money and cook his flesh and
give it to the folk to eat. So he said to him, 'O youth, wilt thou that I release thee from this thy plight, on condition that thou be reasonable and
discover not aught of thine affair ever?' And Selim answered, 'I will swear to thee by whatsoever oath thou choosest that I will keep thy secret and
will not speak one syllable against thy due, what while I abide on life.' Quoth the cook, 'I purpose to send thee forth with my brother and cause thee
travel with him on the sea, on condition that thou be unto him a boughten slave; and when he cometh to the land of Hind, he shall sell thee and thus
wilt thou be delivered from prison and slaughter.' And Selim said, 'It is well: be it as thou sayst, may God the Most High requite thee with
good!'.Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered [to those without]; after which she again began to drink and
plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.? ? ? ? ? a. The Adventures of Beloukiya
cccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.106. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dccclxii.When her master heard this,
his reason fled for joy and he went to his friend the draper and said to him, "Thou wast right in the matter of the damsel, for that she is enamoured
of the young Damascene; so how shall I do?" Quoth the other, "Go to the bazaar and when thou seest him, salute him and say to him, 'Indeed, thy
departure the other day, without accomplishing thine occasion, was grievous to me; so, if thou be still minded to buy the girl, I will abate thee an
hundred dinars of that which thou badest for her, by way of hospitable entreatment of thee and making myself agreeable to thee; for that thou art a
stranger in our land.' If he say to thee, 'I have no desire for her' and hold off from thee, know that he will not buy; in which case, let me know, so I
may contrive thee another device; and if he say to thee other than this, conceal not from me aught..So the friend turned to the sharper and said to
him, 'O my lord, O such an one, thou goest under a delusion. The purse is with me, for it was with me that thou depositedst it, and this elder is
innocent of it.' But the sharper answered him with impatience and impetuosity, saying, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! As for the purse that is
with thee, O noble and trusty man, I know that it is in the warrant of God and my heart is at ease concerning it, for that it is with thee as it were
with me; but I began by demanding that which I deposited with this man, of my knowledge that he coveteth the folk's good.' At this the friend was
confounded and put to silence and returned not an answer; [and the] only [result of his interference was that] each of them (52) paid a thousand
dinars..? ? ? ? ? My friends have not accustomed me to rigour; for, of old, When I forsook them, they to seek accord did not disdain..Then said the
Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and thy waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we
may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come, let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a
sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him, saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour
was incensed at her words and would have laid violent hands on her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her
sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy sooth-fastness and her leasing from thy leasing.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart
on fire without allay..51. The Thief and the Money-changer dcv.? ? ? ? ? Where is a man's resource and what can he do? It is the Almighty's will;
we most submit..When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God advance
the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So Azadbekht bade
fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth! Needs must I slay
thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king," answered the
youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment for the
kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of affairs,
there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king. "O
king," answered the youth,.107. The Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dccclxiv."Leave the mention of him. Who is at the door?" Quoth
Adi, "El Akhwes el Ansari." (54) "God the Most High put him away and estrange him from His mercy!" cried Omar. "Is it not he who said,
berhyming on a man of Medina his slave-girl, so she might outlive her master ... ?" [And he repeated the following line:].96. Adi ben Zeid and the
Princess Hind ccccv."When I returned from my fifth voyage, I gave myself up to eating and drinking and passed my time in solace and delight and
forgot that which I had suffered of stresses and afflictions, nor was it long before the thought of travel again presented itself to my mind and my
soul hankered after the sea. So I brought out the goods and binding up the bales, departed from Baghdad, [intending] for certain of the lands, and
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came to the sea-coast, where I embarked in a stout ship, in company with a number of other merchants of like mind with myself, and we [set out
and] sailed till we came among certain distant islands and found ourselves in difficult and dangerous case..15. The Cat and the Crow cl.? ? ? ? ?
How bright and how goodly my lustre appears! Yea, my wreaths are like girdles of silver so white..When the youth saw this, he marvelled at that
which his father had done and said, 'This is a sorry treasure.' Then he went forth and fell to eating and drinking with the folk, till nothing was left
him and he abode two days without tasting food, at the end of which time he took a handkerchief and selling it for two dirhems, bought bread and
milk with the price and left it on the shelf [and went out. Whilst he was gone,] a dog came and took the bread and spoiled the milk, and when the
man returned and saw this, he buffeted his face and went forth, distraught, at a venture. Presently, he met a friend of his, to whom he discovered his
case, and the other said to him, 'Art thou not ashamed to talk thus? How hast thou wasted all this wealth and now comest telling lies and saying,
"The dog hath mounted on the shelf," and talking nonsense?' And he reviled him..Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..Picture, The
Prince who fell in love with the, i. 256..Then said the young man, the villager's son, 'And I, O holy woman, my father brought us a woman who had
been stoned, and my people tended her till she recovered. Now she was surpassing of beauty; so I required her of herself; but she refused and clave
fast to God (to whom belong might and majesty), wherefore folly (8) prompted me, so that I agreed with one of the youths that he should steal
clothes and coin from my father's house. Then I laid hands on him [and carried him] to my father and made him confess. So he avouched that the
woman was his mistress from the city and had been stoned on his account and that she was of accord with him concerning the theft and had opened
the doors to him, and this was a lie against her, for that she had not yielded to me in that which I sought of her. So there befell me what ye see of
punishment." And the young man, the thief, said, 'I am he with whom thou agreedst concerning the theft and to whom thou openedst the door, and I
am he who avouched against her falsely and calumniously and God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) knoweth that I never did evil
with her, no, nor knew her in any wise before then.'.The queen rejoiced in her and putting out her hand to her, drew her to herself and seated her by
her side on the couch; whereupon Tuhfeh kissed her hands and the queen said to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that all that thou treadest of these belong
not to any of the Jinn, (224) for that I am the queen of them all and the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis sought my permission (225) and prayed me to be
present at the circumcision of his son. So I sent to him, in my stead, a slave-girl of my slave-girls, to wit, Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who is
vice-queen of my kingdom. When she was present at the wedding and saw thee and heard thy singing, she sent to me, giving me to know of thee
and setting forth to me thine elegance and pleasantness and the goodliness of thy breeding and thy singing. So I am come to thee, for that which I
have heard of thy charms, and this shall bring thee great worship in the eyes of all the Jinn.' (226).THE TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF
KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).129. The King of the Island cccclxxix.? ? ? ? ? Thine approof which shall clothe me in noblest attire
And my rank in the eyes of the people raise high..Envy and Malice, Of, i. 125..? ? ? ? ? w. The King's Son and the Afrit's Mistress dcii."O king,"
answered the youth, "there is no great forgiveness save in case of a great crime, for according as the offence is great, in so much is forgiveness
magnified and it is no dishonour to the like of thee if he spare the like of me. Verily, Allah knoweth that there is no fault in me, and indeed He
commandeth unto clemency, and no clemency is greater than that which spareth from slaughter, for that thy forgiveness of him whom thou
purposest to put to death is as the quickening of a dead man; and whoso doth evil shall find it before him, even as it was with King Bihkerd." "And
what is the story of King Bihkerd?" asked the king. "O king," answered the youth,
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